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BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
Regular Meeting
Date & Time:		May 3, 2022				7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Emo, James Corbett, George McKinley, Kevin Denison, Matthew Dickson, Michael Palermo 

[bookmark: _Hlk102570402]Also Present:	Deputy Supervisor, John Lysyczyn, HUNT Engineer Consultant, Tim Steed, Norbut Solar Representatives Victor Ciaccia and Scott Winner, BME Association Representative, James Cretekos, TRC Representative on behalf of Louisiana-Pacific Corporation, Marty Zanghi, Gary Roberts, Darlene Chissom, William Thew, William Andersen

Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

Michael Palermo led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.
Motion made by George McKinley, seconded by Kevin Denison to accept the minutes from April 5, 2022.
Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Mr. Gary Roberts

Mr. Gary Roberts submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 8206 County Route 16, Bath New York 14810, tax map #161.00-01-22.110. Size of parcel to be divided is 32.648 aces with 1 lot of 5 acres to be gifted to his nephew. Current land use is vacant land. Proposed use of site is possible parking of a camper during hunting season. Mr. Roberts does not anticipate any immediate plans for the new parcel. The character of surrounding land is brush – young woods. 

Chairman Hopkins reviewed the Short Environmental Assessment Form Part II with the Board. All unanimously agreed no impacts were detected from the proposed action. 

Motion made by James Corbett, seconded by Kevin Denison to grant approval of the Minor Subdivision.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye



Mr. William Thew 

Mr. William Thew of Mullen Associates PLLC, on behalf of KPS, LLC submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 6748/6746 State Route 415 S, Bath New York 14810, tax map #159.19-01-014.200. Size of parcel to be divided is 1.15 acres to be divided into 1.038 acres and 0.109 acres, which is to be sold. The site is located on Lake Salubria. Current land use is a mini-mart/gas station. Proposed use of site is mini-mart, gas station, and business office. Character of surrounding land is business and residential. The buyer is currently using the property (attached cottage) for intended purpose. There is currently 26 feet of road frontage. 

The proposed action is to remove the existing cottage from the mini-mart/gas station tax map. The Seller has no use for the cottage but the buyer can properly use that portion of the property. The buyer would prefer to purchase the cottage rather than simply occupy it. Mr. Thew claims the cottage on the parcel is already connected to public water and connected to public sewer. 

The Planning Board concluded they would need more information to move forward with approving the Minor Subdivision. They would like to know the sewer and water location. In addition, whether there will be a driveway. Furthermore, the Board would like to make sure that sewer and water are not being shared with the neighbor. 

Planning Board Chairman James Hopkins Tabled the Minor Subdivision pending further information from the applicants, Mr. William Thew on behalf of KPS, LLC. 

Mrs. Darlene Chissom

Mrs. Darlene Chissom submitted for review a Major Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 0 County Route 10, Bath New York 14810, tax map #173.00-01-049.000. Size of parcel to be divided is 114.37 acres to be divided into 5.15 acres, 5.21 acres, and 6.74 acres with 97.27 acres to be retained by the Chissom’s. The applicants intend to sell the parcels to become buildable lots. Current land use is agricultural. Prosed use of site is building lots. Character of surrounding land is agricultural, open fields. 

This is actually a Major Subdivision which will require a Public Hearing and then a recommendation from the Planning Board to the Town Board for approval. Total number of lots proposed is 4. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by James Corbett to grant approval & referral to the Town of Bath Board of the Major Subdivision contingent upon updated subdivision applications and Public Hearing to be scheduled for June 7, 2022.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye





Louisiana Pacific Corporation

Mr. Marty Zanghi, TRC Representative on behalf of Louisiana-Pacific Corporation, presented updated renderings and computer-generated images of the Louisiana-Pacific Corporation production facility development. LP will be constructing a new prefinishing facility for LP’s products. Operations will include an automatic coating line, a shake/panel line, spray booth, and natural gas combustion sources. The project location is at Steuben County Route 113, Bath New York 14810. Phase 1 of the development will involve construction of an 83,000 square foot facility. There will also be a 7,100 square foot facility for office personnel. The prefinished products will be delivered by rail during day light hours. There will be no train operations after day light hours. There will be two, twelve-hour shifts (7:00am-7:00pm & 7:00pm-7:00am). Finished products will be transported from the facility by tractor trailer to building supply stores. 

The updated time line is for the 3rd quarter of 2023 which they anticipate opening for production. New updates to the development are the removal of the tractor trailer parking area which was to be across from the facility on County Route 113. LP will still own that location of 76 acres, but have no plans to develop it. The tractor trailers will park at the main facility. There will be water and sewer to the building, and NYSEG is relocating poles to accommodate the facility. 

Louisiana Pacific Corporation intends to hold a ground breaking ceremony in mid-July. They hope to have government officials present. 

The Town of Bath’s engineer consultant of HUNT Engineers, Tim Steed presented conditions in which LP would need to agree too. LP has agreed to the conditions and are underway in complying with the conditions. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by James Corbett to grant Louisiana Pacific Corporation conditional approval contingent upon: 

1. Obtain sign-off/final approval of plants from Town’s engineer.
2. Obtain permits/approvals and provide all correspondence for the following:
a. USACOE permits (NWP/Water Quality Certification for filling stream/wetland)
b. Steuben County highway work permit or county signoff on plans
c. NYSDEC General Permit stormwater coverage
d. NYSDOT acceptance of sign off that no NYS Highway work is required
3. Obtain approval of plans or commitment for service from:
a. Steuben County waste disposal
b. Bath, Electric, Gas & Water
c. Local Fire Department
4. The following permit/approvals be obtained and included as part of the certificate of occupancy:
a. NYSDOH backflow prevention approval
b. NYSDEC Air Quality permit
5. Failure to make significant progress on the project within one (1) year will render the site plan null & void.

[bookmark: _Hlk102724981]Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Norbut Solar Farms

Norbut Solar Representatives Victor Ciaccia and Scott Winner presented plans for future solar farms located at 00 Snyder Hill Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #144.00-02-002.000 and submitted a Major Subdivision Application, Site Plan Application, Long Environmental Assessment Forms (SEQR), survey maps, renderings, and photographs. The land will need to be subdivided. This would be a Major Subdivision, which requires approval from the Planning Board and referral to the Town Board for final approval. Size of parcel to be divided is 134.7 acres to be 4 parcels, 25-40 acres respectively. Current land use is field-fallow/agricultural. Proposed use of site is three (3) 5 MW Solar Energy Facilities. Each site has a cluster of inverters, some underground, and these transmit to the final grid. This a Community Generation Line project, meaning the energy generated will stay within the community. Character of surrounding land is agricultural, residential, and forested fields. In order to install the solar facilities, there will have to be clear cutting of the 134.7 acres, but without removing the stumps. Where the solar installations will be there will be a pollinated seed mix which will become a dense meadow. The dense meadow will relieve water runoff. In addition, they are instituting erosion control measures (in accordance with NYSDEC Standards and Specifications for Erosion and Sediment Control per guidance from NYSDEC. The road to the installations will be rebuilt with a permeable surface (stone infill). Grading of the site will be minimal, with only a few culverts along the access drive. The facility will be surrounded by a 7ft high agricultural fence. 

The project has received clearance in regards to glit and glare. The facility is well within air space requirements. 

The project overview is as follows: Site location and parcel to be divided; general layout of Solar Fields – 3x 5MW Sites with perimeter fencing; Access to site and Access Drive. Currently they are in negotiation with property owner to the south regarding access via Snyder Hill Road. They anticipate having this access route under contract within the coming weeks. Plans have been prepared with Snyder Hill Road as planned access for the development. The property has deeded access from Route 13 to the East, and in the event, they are unable to gain an agreement on access via Snyder Hill Road, they maintain the option of access from Route 13 as a contingency. This would provide connection to existing utilities. 

Mr. James Cretekos of BME Associates presented information regarding a commissioned viewshed study to identify areas within a one-mile radius where the solar array will potentially be visible. This study was conducted using Geographic Information Systems (GIS). Mr. Cretekos presented images demonstrating potential views of the installations. The development has the greatest visibility directly east and southeast of the project area. There is moderate visibility within the 1-mile radius to the west and less visibility to the north and south. The view does not take into account any vegetation that would obscure said views. The presence of trees and vegetation provides significant screening of the low-profile solar panels in the 1-mile visible area. Much of the visibility is in locations where there is open farmland. Public views will not be available at these sites. Most of the areas of visibility are open agricultural fields that are privately owned. Snyder Road south of the project will have some visibility. Short sections of Pheasant Lane, Sand Pit Road, and Harrisburg Hollow Road may have limited views of the project. It is expected that partial views would occur long these roads and that they would be transient and short duration. 

Part of the Decommissioning Plan is that when the project reaches the end of its longevity, the 4 parcels will revert back to (1) one. Furthermore, the solar panels themselves will be sent to third world countries for use. The Decommissioning Bond is worth 125% of the total cost and will be placed in the Town’s name. The Bond will also be reviewed every 5 years. The Decommissioning Bond will have to be reviewed by the Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires, Esq. 


Norbut Solar is requesting (2) two variances. First, height, there is a 10-foot maximum, but they are proposing 16’-5” but 17’ requested. Second, setback, there is a 100-foot minimum, but they need from internal lots to be created, maintains 100 feet from all adjacent properties. The variances would require a recommendation from the Planning Board and then a referral to the Town Board for final approval. Furthermore, for Tier 3 Solar Energy Systems are permitted through the use of a Special Use Permit and Site Plan approval. The Special Use Permit and Site Plan for the Solar Energy System requires approval from the Town Board after referral from the Planning Board. 

Norbut Solar will request a Public Hearing for: SEQR, Area Variance, Site Plan Approval, Special Use Permit and Major Subdivision. Chairman Hopkins Tabled all Public Hearings until the July 5, 2022 meeting.  

The Norbut Solar Representatives requested that the Bath Town Planning Board assume Lead Agency for the project. Mr. Victor Ciaccia will send the Lead Agency Intent letters and the 293-M referral to the Steuben County Planning Board. 

Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by George McKinley that the Bath Town Planning Board become designated Lead Agency in the Norbut Solar Farm Bath Site development. 

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Motion made by George McKinley, seconded by James Corbett to enter into Executive Session to discuss real property at 8:40PM. Unanimously approved. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by Kevin Denison to come out of Executive Session at 8:45PM. Unanimously approved. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by Kevin Denison to adjourn the regular meeting of the Town of Bath Planning Board at 8:50PM. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,



Trevor J. Parke
Deputy Town Clerk
Planning Board Secretary




